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“Best General Meeting Ever” was the comment heard from 
several of the 60+ attendees of this year’s annual General 

Meeting on October 19. 
This year’s theme was 
“Celebrating Partnerships,” 
and the sentiment  was 
c o n v e y e d t h r o u g h a n 
original puppet skit  co-
written by Frances Morse 
and Linda Leong. In the 
s k i t , v a r i o u s a n i m a l s 

described the five major partners who do great  work to 
make Edgewood such a compelling destination. 

Our actors this year were Bill Korbholz, playing himself; 
Linda Leong as a great  horned owl; Howie Smith as a 
dusky-footed woodrat; Julia Bott as a striped skunk; Frances 
Morse as a California gray squirrel; John Morse as a 
western bluebird; Linda Leong as a Bay checkerspot 
butterfly and an Anna’s hummingbird; and special guest 
Kelly Rogers, who played himself and his guitar.

Photo: The Edgewood Players show off their new indigo blue shirts while 
entertaining guests with a tribute to Edgewood’s special partners.  
© 2014 Thanh Mougeot 

After the skit, Bill Korbholz thanked Arguello Catering for 
once again providing delicious lunches for all guests. Bill 
then invited various leaders of our many programs to review 
their activities and accomplishments.

Next, it  was time to announce that Frances Morse had been 
selected as this year’s Best Friend of Edgewood for her more

than 10 years of volunteer service as a docent, Ed Center 
host, and organizer of many special projects (not to 
mention playwright!).

Photo: Frances Morse is honored with Edgewood’s “2014 Best Friend” 
Award.  © 2014 Thanh Mougeot 

Finally, we came to the business part of the meeting, 
electing Directors. By unanimous vote, Linda Leong, 
Thanh Mougeot (both incumbents) and Todd Reimche 
were elected for the 2015-2017 term. 
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E d g e w o o d D o c e n t K i c k s t a r t s 
Development of New Interpretive Tools
Recognizing a need for information about some 
of the animals that  live at  Edgewood, Norma Jean 
Bodey, docent class of 1996, commissioned 
articles for Friends of Edgewood’s docent 
training binder.  The new articles include Dusky-
footed Woodrats by wildlife researcher Ken 
Hickman (see page 3) and Botta’s Pocket  Gopher,
Banana Slugs, and Turret Spiders by science 
writer Carolyn J. Strange.  Biologist Christal 
Niederer provided an article about the Bay 
checkerspot butterfly, while nature illustrators 
Logan Parsons and Lucy Conklin created a full-
page drawing of the life cycle of the Bay 
checkerspot and its dependence on seasonal 

timing of California plantain and Owl’s clover.  
Thanks to the committed work of these authors 
and artists, FoE docents will have excellent 
information to share with visitors about these 
Edgewood critters.

Hikers for New Year’s Day 

2015 Hike at Edgewood Park.  

Carry out your 
resolutions to exercise 

and learn more about the 

natural world!  Start the 

New Year off on the 

“right foot” with a 

docent-led hike.  Heavy 

rain cancels.
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New Audio-Visual  Equipment at the Ed 
Center
Santa came early this 
year and brought us a 
large flat-screen TV 
and a Blu-Ray player 
for use at the Bill and 
Jean Lane Education 
Center. The TV has a 
large screen (65” 
diagonal) and supports high resolution. It has a built-
in web browser which we will use to display 
information about Edgewood and the Friends. In 

addition to playing DVDs, we can project sound and 
video from PCs and mobile devices, which will come 
in handy for training classes and ad hoc presentations.

We haven’t subscribed to cable or any of the Internet-
based content providers, so you won’t be able to 
watch the Super Bowl or your favorite movie. But we 
hope you’ll find the content that we have 
programmed for the new equipment to be very 
compelling and informative.   Be sure to stop by for a 
visit, and check it out. ✓

SAVE THE DATE!
Docent Training begins

 January 21, 2015
Register by Jan 14!
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(continued from Page 3)



docent-trainer@friendsofedgewood.org 
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Changing Faces...
Part I - Junior Explorers Moves Along
By Carol Hankermeyer

Photo:  Carol Hankermeyer educates future stewards.    
 © 2014 Julie Do

After 17 years and 4 years respectively, Carol 
Hankermeyer and Kate Connors are retiring as 
Coordinators of the Junior Explorers Program for 
children. It has been a very rewarding experience for 
both of us. There’s no greater feeling than to see a 
child’s excitement over a banana slug, fence lizard, 
deer, turret spider home, dusky–footed woodrat nest, 
or a beautiful wildflower and know you helped him/
her make a new discovery.  We trust that child’s 
experience may lead him/her to be a future steward 
of Edgewood.

Kate and I are delighted to welcome Kate Finnigan as 
the new Junior Explorers Coordinator. Her 
background as former Docent Coordinator gives her 
the valuable experience needed to manage the 
program. I’m confident that our Junior Explorers 
docents will support Kate Finnigan  as she seeks field 
trip leaders for the request hikes that we’ve already 
begun receiving this fall. I will also offer support 
when requested.

As our outgoing Junior Explorers Coordinator, Kate 
Connors has done a stellar job for the past 4 years. In 
the school year 2013-2014 she organized, 
implemented, and helped lead 15 field trips for 
children who might not otherwise have visited 
Edgewood and discovered its wonders. We hope to 
keep them coming with our enthusiastic new 
Coordinator and our awesome docents old and new. 
We always need more Junior Explorers docents!  How 

about you? The main qualifications are a passion for 
nature and a joy in working with children. To find out 
how to become a Junior Explorers docent,  please send  
an email with your contact info to JuniorExplorers-
coordinator@friendsofedgewood.org.   ♢♢♢♢♢♢♢♢♢

Part II - Ken Seydel’s “Baby”
by Dave Hershey, New Adopt-A-Highway Program 
Coordinator

Adoption is usually a long-term 
responsibility, and that’s certainly 
been the case for Ken Seydel with 
his “adoption” of a section of 
I-280.  In 1989, through the 
Caltrans Adopt-A-Highway 
program, Ken became one of the 
first California volunteer 
adopters.  For the next 8 years, working alone, he 
removed litter from both sides of a stretch of I-280 
that included land bordering what became Edgewood 
Natural Preserve in 1993.  By 1998, Ken was spending 
16-20 hours every other month on litter collection.  
Being newly retired and therefore busier than ever, he 
offered to allow the Friends of Edgewood to assume 
the role of Caltrans liaison.  Ken became the first 
Friends of Edgewood Adopt-A-Highway program 
coordinator and created the robust program that 
exists today.  He dubbed the group the “Road 
Warriors”.   Among the many unusual items that Ken 
has found in his numerous hours along the freeway 
are an envelope containing $150, a United Airlines 
ticket to Paris and a body in a sleeping bag (live).  In 
October 2014, after 16 years leading the Road 
Warriors and 25 years clearing litter from I-280, Ken 
decided to retire as the Adopt-A-Highway program 
coordinator. Ken’s service as an Adopt-A-Highway 
volunteer will continue as soon as his recovery from 
knee-replacement surgery is complete.   Ken’s story is 
a great example of how an individual can make an 
important contribution by recognizing a need, finding 
a way to address the need, and then following 
through with a sustained commitment.  The Adopt-
A-Highway group looks forward to enjoying Ken’s 
good humor and gentlemanly ways when he returns.

The Friends of Edgewood Adopt-A-Highway 
program offers the opportunity to contribute to the 
safety and beauty of the land near Edgewood Park by 
removing litter from I-280.  About 10 acres are, in 
effect, added to Edgewood Park by this effort to make 
the land between the park boundary and I-280 as 

(continued on Page 6)



• Stimulate curiosity and awareness about plants and animals.
• Create a stewardship ethic for the land.
• Learn about local wildflowers, animals and ecologies.

Volunteer at Edgewood's Education Center!
Volunteers at the Bill & Jean Lane Education Center at Edgewood County Park and Natural Preserve 

engage guests in a way that maximizes the visitors' enjoyment and understanding of the Ed. Center, its exhibits, 
and the Natural Preserve.

Schedules are flexible. Each volunteer staffs the Ed. Center for 3.5 hours at least once per month, or as 

much as once per week , throughout the year. We make it easy for you to set up your commitments ahead of 
time, so you can participate on dates that work with your personal schedule.

Learn about Edgewood as you volunteer! Until they are comfortable, each new volunteer is paired with a 

host who is already familiar with the Education Center and Edgewood Natural Preserve.

Contact: EdCenterCoordinator@FriendsofEdgewood.org

Or leave a message at 866-GO-EDGEWOOD (866-463-3439).
More details: www.FriendsofEdgewood.org/Get-Involved

Share your Enthusiasm for Nature
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hospitable as possible for plants and animals and, at the very 
least, free of litter.  We clean our designated area on the first 
Saturday (even months) or Sunday (odd months) morning each 
month.  Attendance is completely at the discretion of the 
individual; so, though our volunteers are very dedicated in the 
long-term, the makeup of the group at any given session is fluid.  
A typical session takes about 2 hours depending on group size, 
amount and nature of the litter, etc.  If you would like a little 
exercise while you’re doing good for the environment, you 
should consider joining us.  The highway is a bit noisy, so 
conversation is difficult (for conversation, join the Weed 
Warriors!).   But the views are great if you edit out the freeway, 
and you never know what you’ll find (a sampling can be found 
in the March 2010 issue of the Edgewood Explorer).  For more 
information, look for “Adopt-A-Highway” under “Get 
Involved” on the Friends of Edgewood website and/or contact 
me at  adoptahighway-coordinator@friendsofedgewood.org.

(Ken Seydel’s “Baby” - continued from Page 5)

Articles Wanted!!!!!
D o y o u h a v e s p e c i a l 
expertise to share?  Did 
s om eth i n g i nte re st i n g 
happen during your shift at 
the Education Center?  Do 
you have unique photos 
taken in the park?  If so, 
please consider submitting 
an article or two to share 
with fellow Friends.
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Photo: Exclusive event walk with 
Diane West-Bourke.    
© 2014 Laurie Alexander

http;://www.FriendsofEdgewood.org/Events

www.FriendsofEdgewood.org/Get-Involved



UPCOMING EVENTS

New Year’s Day Hike
Jan. 1; Meet at the Ed Center @ 10 AM

Docent Training
Register by January 14

Adopt-A-Highway
Next Sessions:  12/6, 1/4, 2/7, 3/1

To volunteer or get more information, contact 
Dave Hershey at adoptahighway-

coordinator@friendsofedgewood.org 

Third Saturday Nature Walks
12/20, 1/17, 2/21 (10 AM start)

Friends of Edgewood Natural Preserve
PO Box 3422
Redwood City, CA 94064-3422

ADDRESS SERVICE REQUESTED

Mission Statement of The Friends of Edgewood — To protect and celebrate Edgewood as a unique treasure by promoting 
exemplary stewardship, and by reaching out with informative public programs. www.friendsofedgewood.org
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94064

Edgewood Explorer

The Edgewood Explorer is published quarterly by the Friends of Edgewood Natural Preserve, a nonprofit organization 
dedicated to preserving and restoring Edgewood and to educating the public about its treasures.  The newsletter is edited
by Linda Leong and is supported by contributions from many Friends. For more information about the Friends of 

Bill and Jean Lane 
Education Center - 
Winter Hours and By 
Appointment*

Wed 9:30 am to

12:30 pm

Sat 9:30 am to

4 pm

Sun 9:30 am to

4 pm

*Subject to volunteer staffing.
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PRESERVE EDUCATE RESTORE

Docent 
Training 

Begins Jan 21!

2015
Board of
Directors

Laurie Alexander
Bill Korbholz

Kathy Korbholz
Linda Leong
John Morse

Thanh Mougeot
Todd Reimche
Mickey Salgo
Howie Smith
Jack Stovel

Mary Wilson


